

Position paper

ADVANCING A Prevention Agenda For Cardiovascular Care in Ireland

This position paper was commissioned by the National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health (NIPC) in partnership with the National CVD Prevention Council. It was written by The Health Policy Partnership in collaboration with the Project Steering Committee, which held full editorial control over content. The NIPC was supported in this initiative by unrestricted funding from industry partners: Novartis, Edwards Lifesciences and Bayer.

ABOUT THIS POSITION Paper

This position paper was developed to identify and drive the healthcare policy changes needed to improve prevention and management of cardiovascular disease (CVD) in Ireland, with a focus on atherosclerotic CVD, heart failure and heart valve disease. It sets out definitive actions for policymakers to prioritise cardiovascular health and take a preventive healthcare approach across the CVD population – from early detection of risk factors in primary care to long-term management in the high-risk population – preventing heart attacks, strokes and hospitalisations, and ultimately saving thousands of lives.

The medical prevention of CVD (i.e. actions that are taken at the healthcare system level to prevent CVD in the population) is the nucleus of this paper. The focus on a clinical approach should be seen as part of a wider strategy to improve population health.

This work is an initiative of the National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health (NIPC) in partnership with the National CVD Prevention Council. The National CVD Prevention Council is a collaboration between NIPC and the Irish Heart Foundation. Research, coordination and drafting were led by Taylor Morris, Ed Harding and Matt Handcock of The Health Policy Partnership (HPP). NIPC, the National CVD Prevention Council and HPP are grateful to the members of the Project Steering Committee, who guided and informed the document's development and held independent editorial control. Steering Committee members did not receive financial compensation for their time.

This position paper has been endorsed by:



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Steering Committee co-chairs

- Dr Angie Brown, Medical Director, Irish Heart Foundation; Consultant Cardiologist, Dublin
- **Professor J. William McEvoy,** Research and Medical Director, National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health; Professor of Preventive Cardiology, University of Galway

Steering Committee members

- Norma Caples, Former President, Irish Nurses Cardiovascular Association
- **Dr Joe Gallagher,** Integrated Care Lead for Cardiovascular Disease, Irish College of General Practitioners and Health Service Executive
- **Professor Vincent Maher,** Former President, Irish Cardiac Society
- Dr Ambrose McLoughlin, Chair, HeartBeat Trust
- Darragh O'Loughlin, Pharmacist; Former President and Secretary General, Irish Pharmacy Union
- Professor Emer Shelley, Chair, Irish Heart Foundation

Project leaders

- **Neil Johnson,** CEO, Croí West of Ireland Cardiac and Stroke Foundation and National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health
- Julia O'Connor, Director of Operations and Development, National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health

Additional acknowledgement and thanks to the experts who gave their time to be interviewed:

- **Professor Paddy Gillespie**, Head of Economics and Director of Health Economics & Policy Analysis Centre, University of Galway
- **Professor Ian Graham,** Professor of Cardiovascular Medicine, Trinity College Dublin; Chair, National CVD Prevention Council
- **Professor Patricia Kearney,** Professor of Epidemiology, School of Public Health, University College Cork
- Dr David McConaghy, Prevention Lead, Irish College of General Practitioners
- **Dr Patricia O'Connor,** Consultant in Internal Medicine and Clinical Pharmacology and Therapeutics, St James's Hospital; Director, St James's Lipid Clinic
- Mr Pat O'Donnell, Patient representative and person with lived experience
- Dr Scott Walkin, General Practitioner, Moy View Family Practice, Co. Mayo
- Professor David Wood, Emeritus Professor of Cardiology, National Heart and Lung Institute, Imperial College London; Adjunct Professor of Preventive Cardiology, National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health, University of Galway

CONTENTS

	About this position paper	3
	Acknowledgements	4
	Foreword	6
	Executive summary	8
1	Cardiovascular disease and the healthcare policy context	10
	Burden and impact of cardiovascular disease in Ireland CVD prevention and management in national policy	10 11
2	Preventing cardiovascular disease along the patient pathway	15
3	Components of effective prevention in cardiovascular disease	17
	Early identification and management of risk factors	17
	Timely diagnosis and treatment of established CVD	23
	Initiating or escalating prevention in the acute setting	27
	Prevention and discharge planning in Irish hospitals	29
	Multidisciplinary care and prevention models post-discharge	32
4	System-wide changes needed to enable progress in CVD	
	prevention	35
	Expand the digital health infrastructure	35
	Invest in data collection, analysis and sharing	36
	Expand the roles of nurses and allied health professionals	37
	Improve access and care for disadvantaged groups	38
5	Specific actions for policymakers	40
	Appendix	44
	References	47

FOREWORD

The COVID-19 pandemic has reminded us that good health is not a luxury; it is an essential pillar of a prosperous and growing society. It also reminded us that leadership, investment and determination are needed from government and society acting together to secure the best health outcomes for all. For if health equals wealth, so too can ill health bring vast costs and societal setbacks. The premium afforded by investing in greater resilience in our healthcare system is now much easier for both decision-makers and citizens to grasp.

As we adjust to the post-pandemic 'new normal', our focus must turn to society's greatest undefeated killer, cardiovascular disease (CVD). CVD imposes a major health and economic burden in Ireland, and ischaemic heart disease is a leading cause of death. Most deaths from CVD are avoidable and, therefore, unacceptable.

While we have made great progress in tackling CVD over the past few decades, including considerable efforts and investment to develop cardiac and stroke services, consistent future progress is far from guaranteed. In the past two decades, we have failed to invest sufficiently in critical infrastructure to tackle CVD, such as comprehensive and standardised national audits and effective data-sharing models, and we have tolerated major gaps and unmet needs in CVD diagnostics, therapeutics and preventive care models. The deficit of visionary leadership has been most obvious in the absence of a national CVD strategy, although National Clinical Programmes have gone some way to achieving this goal.

At the same time, we face a multitude of rising CVD risk factors from population ageing and obesity, and new environmental threats from climate change. In addition, disruptions experienced during the COVID-19 pandemic and the pathology of the virus itself have further amplified CVD risks and will have a long-term legacy. These challenges, coupled with Ireland's present state of readiness to address CVD at the political and healthcare system level, can only

result in a growing burden of disease with deeply unequal impacts across society and devastating pressure on our healthcare system.

If we are to avoid these devastating impacts, we must first acknowledge persistent gaps in CVD prevention and management. We must then adopt a new and committed national plan that is focused on CVD prevention in all healthcare settings and led by the government, uniting society and stakeholders in a vision for change.

Now is the time to take meaningful action. We call on decision-makers from the Department of Health and the Health Service Executive to take renewed ownership of CVD and drive meaningful improvement to benefit patients, their families and our society as a whole.

Angie Brown

Dr Angie Brown, Medical Director, Irish Heart Foundation

Professor J. William McEvoy, Research and Medical Director, National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is a leading cause of death in Ireland, but most of these deaths could be prevented. CVD claims the lives of almost 9,000 people in Ireland each year,¹ but it is estimated that 80% of premature CVD is preventable.² Reorientation of the Irish healthcare system to prioritise CVD prevention could save thousands of lives a year as well as avoiding considerable costs to society. This is critical as our population and healthcare system face unprecedented challenges, including recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic.

There are opportunities for prevention along the whole CVD continuum. Alongside population-wide approaches, there is much that can be done within the healthcare system to prevent disease progression and avoid hospital admissions and deaths from CVD. To fully realise this vision, key services must be provided at each stage of the patient journey.

Currently, CVD is not sufficiently prioritised by our political leaders, and many people are missing out on life-saving care. While Ireland has made good progress in CVD prevention and management, the most recent national CVD strategy, which expired in 2019,³ has not been evaluated and is yet to be replaced. This means there is currently no overall national approach to preventing and managing this set of conditions. However, many aspects of CVD care are being addressed through the National Clinical Heart and Stroke Programmes in the acute, community and primary care settings.⁴⁻⁷ While current integrated programmes aim to move away from an acute-focused system and improve the prevention and management of chronic disease in primary care and the community,⁷ considerable gaps remain. For example, Ireland has the lowest hypertension detection rate in Western Europe,⁸ and there is no specific casefinding approach for familial hypercholesterolaemia⁹ – an important cause of premature cardiovascular death.¹⁰

For people who have been hospitalised with CVD, standardised prevention of repeat events and hospitalisations is paramount, yet many lack access to vital services. In hospitals, initiation of preventive services is inconsistent across regions and often falls short of national targets, and dedicated heart failure units are unequally distributed across the country.¹¹⁻¹³ Following discharge, access to cardiac rehabilitation is severely limited, with 40% of eligible patients waiting at least three months to begin a programme.¹⁴ Wider healthcare system reform is also needed to enable improvements in CVD care and to maximise potential benefits. Decision-makers in Ireland have demonstrated an ambition to transform the healthcare system through the development and initiation of Sláintecare. We must build on this momentum and ensure the wider healthcare system supports best-practice care in CVD and does so in a standardised way. Critical actions include:

- investing in robust systems for data collection and sharing, including the expansion of national CVD audits and the roll-out of individual health identifiers and integrated electronic health records
- expanding the roles of allied health professionals and ensuring staff work at the top of their licence
- improving access to care for disadvantaged groups
- expanding the digital health infrastructure to harness the full potential of digital healthcare technologies.

Greater prioritisation of CVD and preventive action across the disease continuum are urgently needed to slow, or even halt, disease progression and ultimately save thousands of lives. In support of these aims, we recommend that policymakers effect change in four key areas:

- Build on recent progress in the National Clinical Programmes to develop an up-to-date, comprehensive national plan for CVD, with a major emphasis on prevention across the spectrum of disease.
- Expand and innovate to address long-standing deficits in workforce capacity that drastically undermine CVD prevention services.
- Add to progress made through the Integrated Care Programme for the Prevention and Management of Chronic Disease and National Clinical Programmes by supporting improvements in clinical practice and prevention programmes along the whole CVD continuum.
- Innovate across the whole system to facilitate CVD prevention and improve health services overall.

1

CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE AND THE HEALTHCARE POLICY CONTEXT

Burden and impact of cardiovascular disease in Ireland

Cardiovascular disease (CVD) is a leading cause of death in Ireland, but this does not have to be the case because most CVD is preventable. Each year, nearly 9,000 people in Ireland lose their lives to CVD,¹ and thousands more are living with its life-changing consequences.¹⁵ While mortality from CVD, including stroke, has declined over time,¹⁶ CVD remains one of Ireland's leading causes of death.¹ Yet an estimated 80% of premature heart attacks and strokes are preventable,² meaning that greater prioritisation of CVD prevention and management could save thousands of lives each year and ease the growing pressure on Ireland's already strained healthcare system.

We have to act now to reduce the burden of CVD cases, hospitalisations and deaths. The population of Ireland was among the youngest of the European Union (EU) Member States for decades, but it is now ageing faster than many other countries,¹⁵ owing in part to increasing life expectancy.¹⁷ While this is a testament to healthier lifestyles and advances in healthcare, population ageing introduces new challenges, such as driving higher prevalence of chronic diseases.¹⁵ As the population continues to age, the burden of CVD will only increase¹⁸ unless we see significant reforms in CVD care and investment in prevention strategies.

Action is needed to improve care for the whole CVD population and prevent unnecessary hospital admissions and deaths. This is critical for people living with existing conditions who are at the highest risk, such as those who have already had a heart attack or stroke and are at risk of a repeat event.¹⁹ Currently, almost two thirds of people over 65 in Ireland are living with multiple chronic conditions;²⁰ people living with CVD frequently have additional chronic conditions, such as diabetes or chronic kidney disease, putting them at a greater risk of adverse outcomes and making their care needs more complex.²¹²² Much can be done to reduce the risk of a major event, such as a heart attack or stroke, but it will often require closer, more coordinated and consistent support from healthcare professionals.

CVD prevention and management in national policy

This position paper focuses on the medical prevention of CVD (i.e. actions that are taken at the healthcare system level to prevent CVD in the population). The focus on a clinical approach should be seen as part of a wider strategy to improve population health. This wider strategy must also focus on public health actions that can be taken to prevent CVD. As long ago as 1985, Geoffrey Rose observed that, within a given population, most cases of CVD will affect individuals at only modestly increased risk, simply because they are vastly more numerous.²³ These individuals may not be engaged with the healthcare system, so public health actions are also vital. This fundamental observation has influenced health strategy decisions ever since. Since then, far more effective methods of detecting and treating high-risk subjects have been developed that are increasingly applied by healthcare systems, but the basic principle that complementary public health actions are also needed remains sound. Equally, across Europe, we know that some of the highest costs and mortality in CVD come from populations living for many years with chronic conditions or risk factors. For example, atrial fibrillation (AF) is thought to be the biggest single risk factor for stroke, responsible for at least one in five strokes, and strokes caused by AF are often the most severe.²⁴ Similarly, nearly half of all major cardiac events happen among people who have existing coronary heart disease,²⁵ and heart failure represents the leading cause of hospital admissions in people over 65.²⁶ Therefore, governments must bolster both high-risk and population-wide prevention efforts to secure the overall goal of a sustainable approach to CVD.

Ireland has made great strides in improving the health of its population and investing in CVD prevention. In 2004, Ireland became the first country in the world to introduce a blanket ban on smoking in enclosed workplaces, including restaurants, pubs and bars.²⁷ Since then, ambitious policies and programmes, such as Tobacco Free Ireland,²⁸ have been implemented, and Ireland is considered a world leader in smoking cessation.²⁹ Other key population health topics relevant to CVD, including diet and physical activity, are also prioritised through Healthy Ireland,^{30 31} demonstrating the government's commitment to improving the wellbeing of the Irish population.

Ongoing investment in CVD management is visible in several national programmes and initiatives. The Health Service Executive (HSE) initiated the National Clinical Programmes in 2010,³² with the Models of Care for stroke and acute coronary syndrome published two years later.⁵³⁰ Today, the National Heart Programme takes an integrated, whole-system approach to reduce illness and death from CVD by intervening along the entire patient journey,⁴ and it is now linked with the important Integrated Care Programme for the Prevention and Management of Chronic Disease (ICPCD).³³ Similarly, the National Clinical Programme for Stroke has improved access to acute stroke treatment – for example, through increased provision of stroke units and the development of early supported discharge services.³⁴ The first chapter of the recently published National Stroke Strategy 2022–2027 addresses primary and secondary prevention.³⁵ Cardiac and stroke services, particularly in the acute setting, are being evaluated through national audits and a national review of cardiac services.¹²¹³³⁶ In addition, recent years have seen significant achievements in improving emergency and hyperacute care for cardiovascular events. These include staffing for 24-hour services and ensuring rapid, high-quality delivery of key interventions such as percutaneous coronary intervention, thrombolysis and

The average person in the street dreads being diagnosed with cancer or dementia, but not CVD. They think they can just take a tablet. Even if they need a bypass, they think they'll have the bypass, take a few months off and be fine. This is a dangerous misunderstanding and an underestimation of the impact of CVD.' thrombectomy.³³ However, acute treatment of cardiovascular events is beyond the scope of this position paper. Selected cardiovascular diseases are included in the ICPCD, involving acute, community-based and primary care services.³⁷

Despite these successes, a renewed political commitment to CVD is urgently needed. Leading experts have noted that improved outcomes and a decline in premature death from CVD have resulted in misplaced optimism and the misunderstanding that CVD is no longer a public health priority across Europe.³⁸ Ireland, it seems, shares this dangerous misunderstanding: national CVD strategies were in place from 1999 to 2019, but the most recent strategy, *Changing Cardiovascular Health*,³ has now lapsed, has not been formally evaluated and is yet to be replaced. While there have been a number of important developments in CVD, there is still no equivalent plan in terms of comprehensiveness and national strategic vision.

In comparison, policymakers have shown continued leadership in cancer, offering a template for similar leadership in CVD. Cancer causes a similar number of deaths to CVD in Ireland,¹ but cancer prevention and management

benefit from ongoing development by the National Cancer Control Programme and a dedicated strategy that is evaluated annually to review implementation.³⁹ Decision-makers have shown a willingness to support the vision of improved cancer care with enhanced investment⁴⁰ and should be inspired by this leadership in addressing CVD. Although cancer may be more feared by the

Pat O'Donnell, CVD patient

G

public, and thus more politically charged, it would be short-sighted not to invest in CVD and its prevention given the huge burden it places on our healthcare system and society.

New national clinical improvement programmes are being rolled out, but they may not fully address major gaps in CVD prevention. The HSE has previously acknowledged that the approach to managing chronic diseases was 'relatively ineffective, inefficient and ultimately unsustainable', and that significant reform was urgently needed.²⁰ National improvement efforts are underway, such as the ICPCD (Box 1). However, a few limitations suggest that the implementation of this programme may not achieve the full vision of comprehensive prevention and universal access to required services. For example, the Chronic Disease Management Programme (CDMP) is exclusively for people with a medical card or general practitioner (GP) visit card and does not include a systematic approach to case finding.⁴¹⁴² The medical card and GP visit card schemes provide certain healthcare services free of charge to people aged over 70 and those with incomes below a certain threshold, 43 44 so the CDMP is likely to support opportunistic case finding in people from socioeconomically deprived backgrounds and those who are older, who are potentially at higher risk. However, only 43% of people aged 65-69 and 32% of people aged 55-64 hold a medical card,⁴⁵ meaning that many people who could benefit from the CDMP are excluded.

Ireland's leaders require comprehensive, standardised data to evaluate CVD prevention and care across the whole population. Established national healthcare audits relevant to CVD include the Irish National Audit of Stroke⁴⁶ and the Irish Heart Attack Audit.¹² Both audits include indicators on secondary prevention in hospital, but primarily aim to evaluate acute treatment.^{12 46} There is also an international audit of risk factor control in people with established CVD: the Survey of Risk Factors (SURF). SURF is run by Trinity College Dublin and University Medical Center Utrecht in collaboration with the European Society of Cardiology.⁴⁷ The National Review of Specialist Cardiac Services is also underway; it appears to be focused on acute services³⁶ but will reportedly also address prevention.⁴⁸ Regarding primary care, the CDMP is providing new opportunities for data collection and reporting in chronic disease prevention and management, as demonstrated by the first report published in 2022.⁴² Gaps remain, however, given that only a proportion of the population are eligible for the CDMP.⁴² Ongoing political commitment is thus required to ensure the provision of CVD prevention and care in the community or primary care to all adults across Ireland, in accordance with stated national objectives that aim to limit hospital care to the most complex issues.³⁷

Box 1 Current national initiatives aiming to improve prevention and management of chronic diseases, including CVD

Integrated Care Programme for the Prevention and Management of Chronic Disease (ICPCD): this programme aims to provide integrated care for four chronic conditions (CVD, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, diabetes and asthma), favouring community and primary care settings.²⁰ Programme documents discuss the increasingly complex needs of people with more advanced diseases, highlighting the importance of intervening earlier while ensuring that appropriate services are available to meet the needs of the entire population, from low-risk to acute.⁷³⁷

Community ambulatory care hubs: these are a key component of the ICPCD to provide access to specialist services in the community for people with chronic diseases.⁷ The hubs are currently being rolled out and are staffed by multidisciplinary teams of specialists to provide integrated, holistic care as well as access to diagnostics.⁷ The teams should include specialist nurses, physiotherapists, cardiac rehabilitation specialists, clinical psychologists, dietitians, GPs with an interest in chronic disease, and specialist consultants who will split their time between the hubs and their affiliated hospitals.⁷ They will liaise closely with the referring GP to maintain continuity of care across settings.⁷

Chronic Disease Management Programme (CDMP): opportunistic case finding (among adults with certain risk factors), prevention and ongoing management of specific chronic diseases, including CVD (heart failure, ischaemic heart disease, cerebrovascular disease and atrial fibrillation), have been incorporated into a new GP contract.^{37 4142} The CDMP is a component of the ICPCD that was initiated in 2020.⁴¹ It provides a structured disease management pathway for people with a medical card or GP visit card, and a financial incentive for GPs to take part.⁴¹ The programme has received international recognition, and the vast majority of GPs in Ireland have signed up to deliver it.⁴⁹ 2

PREVENTING CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE ALONG THE PATIENT PATHWAY

The focus on acute care in Ireland's healthcare system is not sustainable. As in many countries, Ireland has traditionally allocated most of its healthcare spend to short-term management of acute events, with hospitals providing much of the care.³⁷ While it is essential that people receive swift and high-quality care in an emergency, and indeed Ireland has made substantial progress in this area,³³ too restricted a focus on reactive care often leads to avoidable hospitalisations. The HSE has acknowledged that this has historically been the case, highlighting that this model is 'neither patient-centred nor sustainable'.³⁷

G

Preventive strategies tend to be associated with reduced need for hospitalisations. And more often than not, preventing hospitalisations will save at least enough costs to cover the preventive intervention – if not more.'

Paddy Gillespie, Professor of Health Economics A preventive approach to CVD is needed at all stages of disease, from early identification and treatment of people at high risk through to comprehensive rehabilitation to reduce the risk of repeat cardiovascular events or further disease progression. There is excellent evidence to support investment in this approach, as many examples of preventive therapies, interventions and disease management models have resulted in improved outcomes and reduced hospitalisations.⁵⁰⁻⁵⁴ *Figure 1* highlights opportunities for prevention along the CVD continuum within the healthcare system, covering clinical management of people with an elevated risk of CVD. An overview of the major types of CVD and their risk factors is included in the Appendix.

We need a new vision for CVD in Ireland that builds on existing policies but has a greater focus on prevention.

Population-wide approaches (which are outside the scope of this paper) and strategies targeting people at elevated risk (which are the focus of this paper) are complementary, and both are critical to population health and societal prosperity. If the ICPCD points

to a new political ambition in healthcare, then this is an opportunity to reorient the healthcare system towards a more prevention-focused, community-based model that is well equipped to care for the full spectrum of Ireland's ageing population with its increasingly complex healthcare needs.³⁷

FIGURE 1. OPPORTUNITIES FOR PREVENTION ALONG THE CVD CONTINUUM

Preventing the progression of CVD across the disease continuum

People at increased risk of CVD

Population: People with CVD risk factors, including hypertension, high cholesterol, obesity, diabetes and certain genetic conditions, and people who smoke **Key goal:** Prevent or delay development of CVD by effectively managing risk factors through lifestyle support and medical treatment

Policy actions to achieve key goals



Early identification and management of risk factors

- Expand targeted case finding through primary care and community-based initiatives
- Improve access to lifestyle and treatment adherence support by leveraging existing models of care and implementing them across Ireland

People with established CVD

Population: People living with atrial fibrillation, atherosclerotic CVD, heart failure or heart valve disease

Key goal: Diagnose the condition as quickly as possible and provide guideline-based treatment to prevent disease progression and cardiovascular events

Timely diagnosis and treatment of established CVD

- Boost biomarker usage by ensuring direct GP access and adequately resourcing laboratories
- Expand existing programmes to include all forms of CVD, including atrial fibrillation and valve disease
- Increase access to echocardiography for people who need it

People who are in hospital with CVD

Population: People who present to hospital with heart attack, stroke, worsening heart failure or other cardiovascular symptoms **Key goal:** Leverage the opportunity while the person is in hospital to ensure they are receiving appropriate preventive care to avoid repeat admissions

Initiation or escalation of prevention in the acute setting

- Ensure public hospitals have specialist-led multidisciplinary CVD teams in place
- Build on existing audits to establish a comprehensive national programme of data collection for all aspects of cardiovascular prevention and care

People at increased risk of repeat events and hospitalisations

Population: People who have experienced a cardiovascular event (heart attack or stroke) and those with heart failure **Key goal:** Improve cardiovascular health to prevent repeat events, rehospitalisations and deaths

Multidisciplinary care and prevention models post-discharge

• Expand access to prevention and rehabilitation programmes by delivering them in the community and providing telehealth options



Expand the digital health infrastructure

 Include self-monitoring and remote monitoring technologies in eHealth strategies

System-wide solutions



Invest in data collection and sharing

- Establish a comprehensive national CVD audit programme
- Roll out electronic health records

Expand the roles of nurses and allied health professionals

 Shift some elements of prevention, including case finding and medication titration, to pharmacists and nurses



Improve access and care for disadvantaged groups

- Develop targeted strategies to address geographic and socioeconomic inequalities
- Educate healthcare workers on the presentation of CVD in women to address sex disparities

3

COMPONENTS OF EFFECTIVE PREVENTION IN CARDIOVASCULAR DISEASE

Early identification and management of risk factors

Early identification and management of modifiable CVD risk factors are essential to improving outcomes. Modifiable risk factors for developing CVD include high blood pressure, raised cholesterol, smoking, obesity and diabetes.⁵⁵ Each of these factors is clearly linked with disease risk, and modifying them can slow or prevent the development of CVD. For example, high blood pressure is the second most significant cause of disease and disability in the world after poor diet, and accounts for around half of all strokes and cases of ischaemic heart disease.⁵⁶ Lifestyle modifications and medical treatment in line with international guidelines can lower blood pressure and significantly reduce the risk of developing CVD or experiencing a cardiovascular event.^{55 57 58} A range of therapies is available to help manage other risk factors, such as raised cholesterol, and their use is recommended to reach the targets in European guidelines.⁵⁵

Non-modifiable risk factors, such as genetic conditions, must also be identified early so that their impacts can be appropriately managed.

Familial hypercholesterolaemia (FH), for example, is a genetic condition that causes high levels of cholesterol from birth and can lead to the development of CVD at a young age.¹⁰ Early initiation of cholesterol-lowering medication is necessary to reduce this risk, but as FH is usually asymptomatic, early detection and diagnosis are dependent on screening.⁹ Cascade screening of immediate family members of anyone diagnosed with the condition is a common approach that is highly cost-effective⁵⁹ and recommended in European guidelines,⁶⁰ but universal screening in childhood has also shown promising results in some European countries (*Case study 1*).⁶¹⁶² In either approach, screening involves clinical assessment and family history, followed by genetic testing in people with suspected FH.⁶⁰

We have many tools to rapidly assess risk and guide treatment decisions. European guidelines recommend SCORE2⁶⁴ (for people aged 40–69) and SCORE2-OP⁶⁵ (for people aged over 70) to estimate the risk of CVD among

Case study 1

National screening programme for familial hypercholesterolaemia in Slovenia

Slovenia introduced a familial hypercholesterolaemia (FH) screening programme in 1995, making it the first country to implement such an initiative nationwide.⁶¹ The programme was incorporated into the existing mandatory medical examinations of five-year-old children.⁶¹

Cholesterol levels are assessed during scheduled visits to primary care paediatricians, and children found to have elevated cholesterol are referred to a dedicated lipid clinic for genetic testing.⁶²

Each year, 20,000 children are screened through this two-step approach, and FH is detected in almost half of referred children.⁶² The programme has been identified as an EU Public Health Best Practice example for FH screening by the European Commission, alongside similar initiatives in the Czech Republic, Italy, the Netherlands, Norway, Spain and the UK.⁶³

people without prior CVD, diabetes or other major health conditions.⁵⁵ QRISK3 is another CVD risk prediction tool that was developed using data from England⁶⁶ and is also used in Ireland.⁶⁷ These tools can be used effectively in primary care to estimate the ten-year risk of fatal and non-fatal cardiovascular events, based on a range of factors such as age, sex, smoking status, blood pressure and cholesterol.⁶⁴ ⁶⁵ The estimated risk should inform treatment decisions around the intensity of CVD prevention, alongside other factors such as potential risk modifiers, other existing conditions, treatment benefits and patient preferences.⁵⁵

Where needed, we can conduct more detailed investigations for those at higher risk. Recent international guidelines outline the benefits of using non-invasive imaging techniques for risk assessment in certain people, even before clinical thresholds for disease are met.⁶⁰ Measuring atherosclerotic plaques through ultrasound scans of major blood vessels or using computed tomography (CT) can improve risk classification compared with traditional risk factors.⁶⁸ These approaches may be considered for people who are at low or moderate risk by traditional metrics but whose blood pressure or cholesterol is not sufficiently managed through lifestyle modification alone.⁶⁰

We can provide better support to help people reach their health and wellbeing goals and reduce their CVD risk. Treatment decisions must

always be made in discussion with the person and consider their risk profile, their preferences and the potential benefits of treatment.⁵⁵ Once risk factors have been identified and management (lifestyle and/or medical) initiated, the person should be reassessed regularly to adjust treatment as necessary, identify additional risk factors and support treatment adherence.⁵⁵ Lifestyle modifications, including increasing physical activity, consuming a healthier diet and quitting smoking, are recommended to moderate risk factors, such as blood pressure and cholesterol, and reduce overall cardiovascular risk.⁵⁵ Interventions that include behaviour change techniques – such as goal setting, self-monitoring and prompts – have been found to be effective at increasing physical activity and improving diet quality.^{69 70} In addition, when people who smoke receive specialist support and prescription medication, they are over three times more likely to quit successfully than those who try to quit with no support.⁷¹

Risk factor identification and management in Ireland

Important risk factors are underdiagnosed in Ireland, yet there is no systematic approach to case finding. Although the CDMP now includes opportunistic risk assessment in people over 65 who are eligible for the programme (and will extend this to people over 45 in 2023),⁶⁷ undetected CVD risk factors are common. For example, high blood pressure is more prevalent in Ireland than in most other Western European countries, while only 54% of women and 47.5% of men aged 30–79 are aware they have the condition – representing the lowest detection rate in Western Europe.⁸ Similarly, data from The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA) showed that although most people with CVD or diabetes were aware of having high cholesterol, about half of people without these conditions were unaware of having high cholesterol.⁷²

Recent initiatives are improving detection and management for certain groups. Since the introduction of the CDMP, GPs in Ireland have been incentivised to routinely monitor people with certain types of CVD and to undertake opportunistic case finding and prevention activities for people at elevated risk.⁴¹⁶⁷ This programme has considerable buy-in from GPs across the country.⁴⁹⁷³⁷⁴ However, it is specific to people who hold a medical card or GP visit card.⁶⁷ While this approach effectively targets people at a socioeconomic disadvantage and those aged over 70 – and therefore more likely to be at risk of chronic disease⁷³⁷⁵ – out-of-pocket payments for people without a medical card or private insurance could remain a barrier to preventive services,⁷⁶ even among people known to be at increased risk. The Long-Term Illness Scheme is another chronic disease programme that provides free treatment for people with certain chronic conditions, such as diabetes, but CVD and related risk factors are not currently covered.⁷⁷ **FH and other lipid disorders are not sufficiently addressed.** FH affects around 20,000 people in Ireland, but only a very small proportion of cases have been

The knock-on effect of young heart disease is economic, it's social and it's preventable. If you treat people with familial hypercholesterolaemia young enough, they have almost the same cardiovascular risk as anybody else.'

4

Patricia O'Connor, Consultant in Internal Medicine and Lipid Clinic Director, St James's Hospital identified.⁹ This means that thousands of people are at high risk of a heart attack at a young age, which could be prevented with earlier detection and appropriate management. However, FH is not addressed in the CDMP, and there is currently no specific case-finding approach in Ireland; detection is sporadic and generally depends on opportunistic identification of high cholesterol or awareness of family history of premature CVD death.⁹ For lipid disorders more broadly (conditions that cause high levels of fats, such as cholesterol, in the blood), there are very limited specialist resources (e.g. lipid clinics) across the country,⁷⁸ and GPs may need more support to manage lipids in primary care.⁹

Ireland has made significant strides in managing modifiable risk factors, but challenges remain. Ireland is recognised as a world leader in smoking cessation, offering a range of tailored strategies for people who want to quit.²⁹ However, although the smoking rate at 17% is lower than the EU average,³⁷⁷⁹ international data suggest that the reductions in mortality achieved by reduced smoking and improved

management of other risk factors are being offset to some degree by increases in obesity and diabetes.⁸⁰ Indeed, 23% of adults in Ireland are living with obesity and another 37% are overweight.³⁷ Among people who have already experienced a cardiac event, 84% are overweight or have obesity, and 33% report rarely or never engaging in exercise.⁸¹ The ICPCD aims to address these risk factors with a range of interventions that can form part of routine contacts with healthcare professionals in the community.³⁷ These interventions include Making Every Contact Count – a widely used approach to behaviour change using brief advice and interventions.⁸²

A national obesity programme is currently in place and has identified a number of gaps in available services. The National Clinical Programme for Obesity was established in 2017, and a Model of Care for helping people who have obesity or are overweight was published in 2020.⁸³ Aligned with Sláintecare and the ICPCD, this Model of Care sets out plans for management across all healthcare settings with a focus on preventing disease progression and the development of complications.⁸³ It highlights a number of gaps in the current system, such as lack of available services (e.g. dietetics and bariatric surgery), limited capacity to train primary care staff, and insufficient resources to implement and maintain multidisciplinary teams to care for people with more complex obesity.⁸³

Targeted case finding must be expanded through primary care and community-based initiatives.

- While the current international evidence base suggests that a universal health check may not be cost-effective,⁸⁴ the existing service delivered through the CDMP should be made available to all adults aged 45 and over, in line with the Sláintecare ambition to deliver a universal health service.
- In addition to offering health checks within their own clinics, health insurance providers should invest in prevention by funding preventive services delivered by GPs. This could increase uptake by making risk assessment and preventive care more convenient and accessible. It would also facilitate follow-up care within the public healthcare system for anyone found to be at increased cardiovascular risk.
- Assessments for high blood pressure and AF in people without an existing cardiovascular condition should also be made available in community pharmacies. This approach was piloted in 68 pharmacies in 2018; over a two-month period, 1,100 people aged 50 and over were checked, with 5.5% being found to have possible AF and 27% having high blood pressure.⁸⁵ This resulted in 4% of participants being started on medication for high blood pressure, AF or both.⁸⁵
- FH screening whether through systematic cascade screening, routine screening in childhood, or both should be introduced and implemented across the country. This is done in different ways across Europe,^{59 62 63} and the Department of Health, liaising with the National Screening Advisory Committee, should ask the Health Information and Quality Authority (HIQA) to perform a comprehensive review to identify the best approach for Ireland.
- GP education and a structured care programme may be required to facilitate management of diagnosed FH in primary care to avoid unnecessary specialist referrals.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS FOR IMPROVEMENT

Access to lifestyle and treatment adherence support should be improved by further supporting existing models of care and implementing these across Ireland.

- Lifestyle modification strategies are in place, including the National Clinical Programme for Obesity,⁸³ but access remains limited. Greater investment in the implementation and evaluation of these programmes across the country is crucial to supporting early prevention of CVD.
- Sufficient resources must be allocated to tackling the identified barriers to comprehensive implementation of the National Clinical Programme for Obesity Model of Care.
- In line with the ICPCD ambition to deliver Making Every Contact Count in primary care,³⁷ all primary care staff should receive ongoing training and information to effectively support lifestyle modification and adherence to treatment, including referral to appropriate services.

Timely diagnosis and treatment of established CVD

Some people will go on to develop CVD, making timely diagnosis and treatment essential. As with many other conditions, timely diagnosis and appropriate treatment are key. They ensure that people receive care as early as possible to either slow or halt disease progression so that the best outcome is achieved.^{86 87} Timely diagnosis also prevents the negative impacts of delayed diagnosis or misdiagnosis, which can include mental and emotional distress, difficulties in daily life and financial difficulties.⁸⁸

Following the identification of suspected CVD in primary care or community settings, referral to specialist services may be needed for diagnosis.

Investigations may include a coronary angiogram or CT calcium score and CT angiogram, to detect narrowing of coronary arteries and diagnose coronary heart disease.⁸⁹ Access to angiography and CT can be very variable, with long waiting lists in some areas. In heart failure, Irish and European guidelines state that an electrocardiogram and a blood test for N-terminal-pro B-type natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) should be performed and precede an echocardiogram to maximise efficiency and prioritise those at greatest risk.^{90 91} In heart valve disease, a simple stethoscope check in primary care can detect a heart murmur, which should trigger referral for echocardiography.⁸⁷ As a definitive diagnosis of heart failure and heart valve disease is reliant on echocardiography (often called 'echo'), this procedure is essential to the initiation of the most effective therapies.^{87 92} However, access to echo is limited⁹³ and different types of preliminary testing must be performed before referral to this specialist service.

AF should also be detected early to reduce the risk of stroke. AF is characterised by irregular activity in the heart, which can result in pooling and clotting of blood. If a clot leaves the heart and travels through the circulatory system, it can block an artery anywhere in the body, including the brain, causing a stroke.¹³ The best way to manage this risk is to prevent clotting through treatment with anticoagulants ('blood thinners').¹³ The risk of stroke in people with AF can be reduced by approximately 65% with anticoagulation treatment,⁵⁰ but this requires early identification of the condition, which is often asymptomatic.

Once CVD has been identified, prompt intervention and routine care are essential to reducing deaths, disability and avoidable costs. Treatment of CVD may involve medication, percutaneous intervention (a minimally invasive procedure to open clogged arteries) or surgical intervention. The condition also requires regular monitoring, risk factor management, routine review of medication with dose adjustment and patient education.^{55 60} For people at the highest risk and with other conditions, this type of ongoing management and support may be delivered most effectively by a multidisciplinary team.^{53 87}

Diagnosis and management of CVD in Ireland

Long waiting times for hospital-based services are a recognised issue in Ireland, as they are a major barrier to effective prevention and treatment. It has been reported that waiting times for diagnostic services, such as echo and angiography, can exceed a year in some public hospitals.⁹⁴ Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, waiting times for a first consultation with a cardiologist were as long as 14 months.⁹⁵ Conversely, people with private insurance are often able to access diagnostic services rapidly – within a few days⁹⁶ – driving inequalities in healthcare access and outcomes. In 2018, the HSE published a waiting list action plan for certain procedures,⁹⁷ but COVID-19 and other challenges have meant that waiting lists continue to grow. Various reports from 2021 revealed record numbers of people on hospital waiting lists, including lists for inpatient or day-case treatment and hospital outpatient consultations.⁹⁸⁻¹⁰⁰

The CDMP provides regular, standardised care for some people with CVD, but many cases remain undiagnosed. Ireland lacks a structured approach to detecting atherosclerotic CVD (ASCVD) and its risk factors before a cardiovascular event; in 75% of people who had a heart attack between 2017 and 2020, the heart attack was the first manifestation of disease.¹² People who are enrolled in the CDMP receive routine reviews of their condition, medication

The Chronic Disease Management Programme is helping to address historical deficits in preventive care, but capacity in diagnostics and secondary care is still a major barrier.' and overall health in line with established guidelines.⁶⁷ From 2023, people aged over 45 who are eligible for the programme will also be entitled to an opportunistic risk assessment, and those who are found to be at elevated risk will be enrolled in a prevention scheme that provides a care plan and annual review.⁶⁷ However, as noted previously, the CDMP excludes many people younger than 70.⁶

Many cases of AF go undetected before they cause a stroke. In 2020, more than 1,200 people in Ireland who had an ischaemic stroke also had AF, but 40% of these cases of AF were undetected until after the stroke occurred.¹³ In 2015, HIQA published a health technology assessment of opportunistic screening in primary care. It advised the HSE that opportunistic screening of men and women aged 65 and

Dr Scott Walkin, GP

over in primary care, via pulse check followed by electrocardiogram, was likely to be cost-effective.¹⁰¹ Pulse checks are now included in the CDMP,⁴¹ so AF is likely to be detected more frequently as part of this programme. However, most people aged under 70 are ineligible for the CDMP,⁴¹ so alternative strategies are needed to ensure more cases of AF are detected and treated before they cause a stroke. Awareness of heart valve disease is low, and it is not addressed in current programmes. A survey in 2020 found that fewer than one in three people had a stethoscope check at every GP visit, and one in ten had never had one.¹⁰² Similarly, a survey of Irish GPs found that fewer than one in five reported performing stethoscope checks on all patients over 60.¹⁰³ This is, perhaps, unsurprising as heart valve disease is not usually featured in national strategies. It was not addressed in *Changing Cardiovascular Health*,³ nor is it included in current programmes such as the CDMP.⁴¹

New community ambulatory care hubs may improve access to CVD diagnostics and treatment, but they face many challenges. These hubs (see *Box 1*) are currently being implemented and are expected to provide direct GP access to diagnostics, such as echo, and community-based access to specialist care for people with established disease.^{7 37} There are, however, some potential challenges, such as staffing gaps resulting from the need to maintain sufficient staffing in the affiliated hospitals while filling new posts in the hubs.⁷ Recruitment has progressed since the ICPCD implementation guide was published, with the appointment of some cardiologists and healthcare professionals who are critical to each hub.¹⁰⁴ However, further recruitment of specialists may be hampered by limited interest in changing their current hospital contracts for a split post within a totally new model. In addition to a lack of adequate training in non-invasive and preventive cardiology,¹⁰⁵ there is a shortage of trained physiologists.

Boost biomarker usage by ensuring direct GP access and adequately resourcing laboratories.

 As part of the Enhanced Community Care initiative, GPs in Ireland can now order NT-proBNP testing for people who: are enrolled in the CDMP with diagnosed type 2 diabetes, ischaemic heart disease or AF; or have suspected new or worsening heart failure.¹⁰⁶ This is a welcome development, which should help to detect possible heart failure in people with certain risk factors and which may also improve efficiencies by avoiding unnecessary referrals for echo among people with normal NT-proBNP levels. It is crucial that this plan is fully implemented and resourced in the long term to support early detection of heart failure and reduce avoidable hospitalisations.

Increase access to echo for people who need it.

• Following preliminary investigations, such as electrocardiogram or NT-proBNP testing, people requiring echo must be able to access the service rapidly to support timely diagnosis of heart failure or valvular heart disease and to help reduce healthcare inequalities. Plans to provide echo in community ambulatory hubs are very welcome, but this must be supported by greater investment in an adequately trained workforce, including cardiac physiologists and cardiologists with a special interest in imaging.⁹³

Support detection and management of heart valve disease in primary care through existing programmes.

- A heart murmur, indicating possible heart valve disease, can quickly and easily be detected with a stethoscope check in primary care.⁸⁷ Stethoscope checks should be performed opportunistically during GP visits, along with the other opportunistic checks included in the CDMP.
- People who have heart valve disease, but are not yet suitable candidates for surgery, require routine monitoring and care.⁸⁷ This should be provided in the community care hubs or primary care by expanding the CDMP to include heart valve disease, with specialist support where needed.

Initiating or escalating prevention in the acute setting

People who present to hospital with heart attack, stroke or heart failure are at high risk of repeat events and hospitalisations. More people than ever are surviving the immediate emergency of cardiovascular events and going on to live longer with complex CVD.¹⁰⁷ While this increase in survival is clearly a cause for celebration, these people are at increased risk of further cardiovascular complications, hospitalisations and death. Data from Sweden show that, in the year following a heart attack, nearly one in five people die from a cardiovascular cause or experience a repeat heart attack or stroke.²⁵ Similarly, data from Norway suggest that nearly one in five people will be readmitted to hospital within 90 days of discharge following an ischaemic stroke and that two in five will be readmitted within a year.¹⁰⁸ Readmission rates in Europe for acute heart failure are over 40% within one year of discharge.¹⁰⁹

Transient ischaemic attacks (TIAs) are an important indicator of increased stroke risk and should prompt diagnosis and treatment in the acute setting. Sometimes called a mini-stroke, a TIA is caused by a temporary disruption to the brain's blood supply.¹¹⁰ Symptoms are similar to those of a stroke, but they last for less than 24 hours and there are usually no long-term impacts.¹¹⁰ However, a TIA is often a signal of increased risk of stroke in the near future; within two days of a TIA, between 3.5% and 10% of people will have a stroke and up to 17% will have a stroke within 90 days of a TIA.¹¹¹ To prevent the worst outcomes, people with suspected TIA must be immediately referred for specialist assessment, seen within 24 hours and offered preventive medication as soon as possible.¹¹²

Effective prevention can begin in the hospital through multidisciplinary care and discharge planning. Prevention begins with multidisciplinary, specialist-led assessment and care, including identification of risk factors and other existing conditions, patient education, and initiation and adjustment of treatment.^{19 53} Ideally, this type of care is provided in a specialist setting, such as a cardiology ward (e.g. for heart attack) or a stroke or heart failure unit.^{13 113} Following a stroke, multidisciplinary rehabilitation should begin in hospital, with early supported discharge recommended wherever possible to improve outcomes and reduce the length of stay in hospital.^{114 115} Before discharge, every person who has been admitted for a heart attack, stroke or heart failure should receive a tailored discharge plan, including referral to a rehabilitation or disease management programme and communication with primary care.^{19 53} This approach has been trialled in various settings with positive results (*Case studies 2–4*).

Case study 2

Regional heart failure management programme, Barcelona, Spain

A team of healthcare professionals from the Hospital del Mar Heart Failure Unit in Barcelona developed an integrated, nurse-led heart failure programme, focusing on transition of care between hospital and community settings.¹¹⁶ The programme aims to improve the patient care pathway by ensuring continuity of care.¹¹⁷ The core elements of the programme are: an inpatient review and management plan, discharge planning, early review after discharge and structured follow-up care.⁹²

Evaluations have found that, over three years, the risk of heart failure hospital readmission decreased by 18% and the risk of death by 12%.⁹² The introduction of remote monitoring and consultations to the programme also reduced healthcare costs by more than €3,564 per person over six months.¹¹⁶ Following this success, healthcare professionals from Barcelona have begun operating a dedicated training scheme, and several other medical centres have adopted the programme.⁹²

Case study 3

Post-heart attack care programme, Poland

Introduced in October 2017 by the Polish Ministry of Health, the National Health Fund and the Polish Cardiac Society, the Managed Care in Acute Myocardial Infarction programme (KOS-zawał) creates a fully reimbursed, best-practice pathway to improve post-discharge prognosis after a heart attack.⁵⁴ ¹¹⁸ The programme optimises the use of acute interventions, cardiac rehabilitation and 12-month outpatient cardiology follow-up care to prevent repeat events.⁵⁴

Early data suggest that the programme has significantly increased participation in cardiac rehabilitation – from 14% to 98%. It reduced major cardiovascular events by 40%⁵⁴ and resulted in high levels of patient satisfaction.¹¹⁹

Case study 4

Person-centred approach to heart failure discharge planning, Gothenburg, Sweden

The Gothenburg person-centred care (GPCC) model is an internationally recognised approach to planning care across the heart failure patient pathway, including a comprehensive framework for hospital discharge and follow-up.^{92 120} The discharge framework developed by The Gothenburg University Centre for Person-Centred Care is typically led by nurses, who develop a comprehensive health plan within 24–48 hours of hospital admission.⁹² This follows an in-depth consultation with the person, closely considering their needs and resources, and information about their everyday life and symptoms before hospitalisation.¹²¹ The person and healthcare professionals regularly evaluate this health plan along with municipal home care and primary care services.¹²⁰ When fully implemented, the GPCC approach to discharge planning for people with heart failure can significantly shorten hospital stays without compromising outcomes.¹²¹

Prevention and discharge planning in Irish hospitals

Following a heart attack, most people in Ireland receive basic prescriptions and referrals for preventive care on discharge, but there is significant room for improvement. Secondary prevention and rehabilitation are included in the Models of Care and the Audits of the National Heart and Stroke Programmes.^{51213 30} Data from the Irish Heart Attack Audit show that 90% of people who smoked received smoking cessation advice before discharge in 2020, meeting the set target.¹² However, only 76% of people were discharged with prescriptions for all five recommended preventive medications between 2017 and 2020 – falling well below the target of 90%.¹² Worryingly, only 69% of people were referred for cardiac rehabilitation following a heart attack, and it is not known how many attended the service or how quickly they were able to access it.¹² While the low referral rate may be partially attributable to the COVID-19 pandemic, the rate in 2019 was still just 77%.¹²

Many people are missing out on prevention and rehabilitation following a stroke. About half of Irish hospitals (24 of 47) provide acute stroke services, and all of these 24 have a specialist stroke unit, where a multidisciplinary care team provides comprehensive assessment, treatment and rehabilitation.¹¹⁴ Ten hospitals have early supported discharge teams in place, but none of these teams is fully resourced according to the standards set out by the National Clinical Programme for Stroke.¹¹⁴ While all hospitals providing acute stroke care have a stroke unit, only two hospitals met the national target of 90% of stroke patients being admitted to a stroke unit for at least some of their stay in 2020.¹³ Nationally, 71% of stroke patients were admitted to a stroke unit.¹³ Regarding preventive medication, only 79% of people diagnosed with AF following a stroke were prescribed an anticoagulant medication on discharge, with the National Audit of Stroke stating that further evaluation is needed to understand the high proportion of people who were not given this type of treatment.¹³

Early intervention in TIA is recommended in national documents, but data on service delivery are limited. The *Changing Cardiovascular Health* strategy included a recommendation on TIA, stating that patients should be referred to a consultant-led, same-day prevention clinic with appropriate diagnostic and management facilities where they receive secondary prevention advice, medical management and access to surgery if needed.³ More recently, the draft National Stroke Strategy 2020–2025 recommended that all hospitals providing acute stroke care have access to specialist-led rapid access stroke services with adequate staffing to see patients within 24 hours of the suspected TIA.^{122 *} While only four of 24 hospitals providing acute stroke services report having a TIA clinic, nearly all (21 of 24) routinely admit patients with TIA for investigation.¹¹⁴ However, further information on TIA prevention and management, such as rapid specialist-led assessment or preventive treatment, is not included in the National Audit of Stroke.¹³

Heart failure units in Ireland are designed to provide best-practice care, but geographical distribution is inequitable. Where they exist, heart failure units aim to provide multidisciplinary, specialist-led care in line with established guidelines, as well as structured discharge planning and post-discharge follow-up.¹¹¹³ However, such units are unevenly distributed across the country (half are located in Dublin),¹¹ and services are reportedly highly variable in hospitals that do not have them.¹¹³ In the absence of a national heart failure audit, it is not possible to assess the current provision of preventive care and discharge planning for people with heart failure.

^{*} This recommendation is retained in the National Stroke Strategy 2022–2027, published 29 October 2022.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS FOR IMPROVEMENT

Ensure public hospitals have specialist-led, fully staffed, multidisciplinary CVD teams that can initiate prevention as swiftly as possible.

 Many hospitals have stroke units and dedicated heart failure services, but availability of, and admission to, these services is inconsistent across the country.¹³ All hospitals providing acute stroke care and heart failure care, respectively, should have these services available and be fully staffed, and their delivery must be monitored through a national audit.

Implement a comprehensive national audit programme for all aspects of cardiovascular care, including hospital-based prevention and quality of discharge procedures.

 A comprehensive cardiovascular audit was recommended in *Changing Cardiovascular Health* in 2010,³ and progress has been made in the form of the National Heart Attack Audit,¹² the National Audit of Stroke¹³ and the National Audit of Stroke Organisational Audit.¹¹⁴ However, many aspects of cardiovascular care, such as prevention and rehabilitation services, are not formally reviewed or evaluated. A national programme of CVD audit should include hospital-based services for acute and chronic CVD, as well as care delivered in the community. Data definitions in such a programme should be standardised across audits and healthcare settings.

Multidisciplinary care and prevention models post-discharge

Multidisciplinary prevention and rehabilitation programmes are recommended for people with more advanced CVD. European guidelines recommend multidisciplinary cardiac rehabilitation and prevention programmes following a cardiovascular event (e.g. heart attack) and for people with heart failure.⁵⁵ These programmes should begin as soon as possible after the event or hospitalisation and run for at least 36 sessions, totalling at least 1,000 minutes. They should include physical activity, patient education, risk factor modification, nutritional counselling and other types of support.⁵⁵ Following a stroke, multidisciplinary rehabilitation is critical and should begin as soon as possible after admission.¹¹⁵ People who have experienced a stroke have diverse needs, and they may require support from a wide range of specialists to address the impacts of the stroke in addition to cardiovascular risk factors. For people with more stable CVD, pilot studies in the UK and Ireland have shown that structured, multidisciplinary support programmes can reduce cardiovascular risk and are cost-effective (*Case study 5*).

NHS MyAction, England; Croí MyAction, Ireland

The MyAction programme is a nurse-led 16-week lifestyle modification and therapeutic support programme targeted at people with CVD and those at high risk of developing CVD.¹²³ It focuses on a family-oriented approach and is supported by a multidisciplinary team of community-based dietitians, physiotherapists and cardiologists. The programme begins with an initial CVD risk assessment that is used to create a tailored support programme and objectives to reduce cardiovascular risk factors.¹²⁴

First developed at Imperial College London for the UK National Health Service (NHS), the programme was later adapted in Ireland by Croí, securing funding from the HSE for a three-year pilot. Despite economic analysis showing a sixfold return on investment and significant evidence of risk factor modification, including a 51% reduction in smoking, HSE funding was discontinued early in year two. The programme is now fully funded by Croí.¹²⁴ Croí MyAction is a recognised best-practice example of a community-based CVD prevention programme by the European Commission.¹²⁵

Multidisciplinary prevention and rehabilitation in Ireland

In the past, Ireland made significant progress in cardiac rehabilitation. Rehabilitation programmes for people with CVD were prioritised in the 1990s and 2000s in Ireland.³ The benefits of comprehensive prevention and rehabilitation have long been recognised; implementation of cardiac rehabilitation across Ireland was a key aim and ultimately a success of the first cardiovascular strategy, *Building Healthier Hearts* (published in 1999).³¹²⁶ By 2005, 95% of Ireland's hospitals had cardiac rehabilitation programmes, up from 29% in 1998.³

Access to cardiac rehabilitation has significantly declined from its peak at the beginning of the century, although post-discharge rehabilitation for stroke is improving. The 2010 *Changing Cardiovascular Health* strategy described cardiac rehabilitation as 'a very overstretched service, at risk of under-coverage of the increased population who need [it]'.³ The services were not sufficiently supported or expanded and, since then, there have been further reductions in capacity and staffing. Currently, only 69% of eligible people are referred from the acute setting following a heart attack,¹² and a 2017 study concluded that there was national capacity to meet only 39% of the need for cardiac rehabilitation among people with coronary heart disease and heart failure.¹²⁷ In 2021, there was

The care gap between hospital discharge and rehabilitation is significant, and results in rehospitalisations and premature deaths.'

David Wood, Professor of Cardiovascular Medicine a national waiting list of more than 2,800 people, with 40% waiting at least three months after hospital discharge to begin a rehabilitation programme.¹⁴ On the other hand, the most recent available data show that ten early supported discharge teams for stroke now provide at-home rehabilitation, which represents a considerable increase from four teams in 2015¹¹⁴ and demonstrates meaningful progress towards improving post-stroke prevention and care.

Lifestyle support and attainment of management goals following a cardiac event are suboptimal and variable across Ireland. In line with the inadequate access to

preventive care post-discharge, deficits in risk factor management have been identified up to two years after hospitalisation for acute coronary syndrome or coronary revascularisation.⁸¹ In this population, over 40% of people had uncontrolled blood pressure and over 60% had uncontrolled cholesterol.⁸¹ Furthermore, attainment of treatment goals varied significantly between hospital sites and between people with acute vs. chronic coronary heart disease.⁸¹

Expand access to prevention and rehabilitation programmes.

- Following a major cardiovascular event such as a heart attack or stroke, a rehabilitation programme should commence as soon as possible. For any person in Ireland to have to wait as long as three months for cardiac rehabilitation, as is currently the case, should not be considered acceptable.
- In line with the National Audit of Stroke Organisational Audit, which assessed capacity in stroke units and early supported discharge, the HSE should urgently commission an updated audit of capacity in cardiac rehabilitation in light of the post-pandemic environment. This should roll over into a broader programme of CVD auditing in due course.
- Audit findings should guide an immediate programme of workforce expansion in this field, including training and recruitment of physiotherapists, rehabilitation providers and other community roles.
- When ambulatory care hubs are opened, they must include the provision of comprehensive multidisciplinary services, including rehabilitation, for people with all types of CVD.
- To address the current backlog, access to telehealth and other digital prevention and rehabilitation support options should be expanded, in accordance with European guidelines.⁵⁵

4

SYSTEM-WIDE CHANGES NEEDED TO ENABLE PROGRESS IN CVD PREVENTION

Wider health system reform is needed to enable improvements in care along the CVD pathway and to maximise their potential benefits. Policymakers and other decision-makers in Ireland have demonstrated their will to transform healthcare organisation and delivery at a system level through the implementation of Sláintecare, the ICPCD and National Clinical Programmes. We must build on this momentum and go much further. There are system-level issues that should be addressed to optimise prevention of CVD, and this will likely also benefit other disease areas or indeed the healthcare system as a whole.



Expand the digital health infrastructure

Digital health technologies can improve access and care for people with chronic diseases, including CVD. For example, telehealth enables remote consultation with GPs or specialists – as has become far more common since the start of the COVID-19 pandemic¹²⁸ – and could increase participation in structured disease management programmes.⁵⁵ Wearable technologies and other monitoring devices can be used to support self-monitoring as well as

Digital monitoring could improve care in the community without overwhelming the health and social care system.'

Paddy Gillespie, Professor of Health Economics remote monitoring, where health data are collected and shared with a specialist nurse or physician for review.^{129 130}

Digital approaches can improve efficiency and help mitigate workforce shortages. Remote monitoring and digital data sharing can reduce the need for healthcare appointments and make existing appointments more efficient by ensuring practitioners have the information they require without having to perform basic assessments in person.¹³⁰ Virtual clinics have also been shown to reduce waiting times for diagnosis and treatment as well as demand for specialist consultations.¹³¹ Virtual heart failure clinics have been successful in supporting multidisciplinary care and facilitating management in primary care across Ireland.¹³² A similar model could be applied to other types of CVD, such as lipid disorders.

Existing plans to deliver eHealth must be fully implemented, with the addition of more patient-centred strategies. The Department of Health has recognised the need to expand digital infrastructure and has included an eHealth programme in the Sláintecare implementation strategy.¹³³ Plans involve remote consultations and a number of other system-level technologies and pathways, which will support improvements in CVD care.¹³³ However, patient-focused technologies – such as self-monitoring and remote monitoring – do not appear to be included in current plans despite their demonstrated benefit to healthcare systems and people living with chronic diseases.¹²⁹ ¹³⁰



_ Invest in data collection, analysis and sharing

Comprehensive data on CVD incidence, prevalence, management and outcomes are urgently needed to support evaluation, inform health service development and ensure Ireland's health system is responsive to citizens' needs. *Changing Cardiovascular Health* included an ambition to develop a CVD registry and a national annual audit system for all aspects of cardiovascular care.³ Although neither of these has been established, a comprehensive National Audit of Stroke¹³ and a National Heart Attack Audit are both currently in place,¹² and an audit of the organisation of acute stroke care was published in 2022.¹⁰⁴

We need high-quality data on prevention and management of CVD. If we don't measure what we're doing and what the outcomes are, we have no basis on which to make changes to improve.'

David Wood, Professor of Cardiovascular Medicine The CDMP is collecting data on structured reviews in general practice.⁴²

The HSE must escalate its vision for the safe sharing of patient data through the development of electronic health records. The Sláintecare implementation strategy includes the development of electronic health records as part of its strategic action on establishing a modern eHealth infrastructure.^{133 134} In January 2021, HIQA published its recommendations for the implementation of a national electronic patient summary.¹³⁵ In August 2022, it published a report outlining the persistent gaps in infrastructure to collect, use and share health and social care data, and calling for urgent action in four policy areas to support improvement.¹³⁶ The COVID-19 pandemic has driven some key advances in data collection and sharing, and we must maintain momentum and continue to make progress. Developments to support expansion of the digital health infrastructure include the much-anticipated initiation of individual health identifiers (IHIs),¹³⁷ which have the potential to be used to track patient data across systems,¹³⁸ and the successful roll-out of a national COVID-19 app.¹⁷ Legislation to allow for a national electronic prescription transfer system was also introduced.¹³⁹ All of these developments could pave the way for further advances in, for example, national registries and sharing patient records between healthcare providers. However, the healthcare system remains fragmented between settings, and further implementation of IHIs or electronic health records has reportedly been very slow, inhibiting progress towards a more integrated and patient-centred service.¹⁴⁰¹⁴¹



Expand the roles of nurses and allied health professionals

National goals to boost the workforce must gain urgent, high-level backing. There is a recognised shortage of medical professionals in Ireland.^{100 142} The *Changing Cardiovascular Health* strategy identified workforce planning and staff shortages as key issues, and put forward a series of recommendations to address these challenges,³ but shortages remain. In 2021, the HSE identified consultant vacancies in every discipline. It also reported that an average of 30% of consultants across healthcare settings were aged 55 or over, and would therefore need to be replaced within the next ten years just to maintain current numbers.¹⁴³ Similarly, the Irish College of General Practitioners has reported that more than 700 GPs will retire in the coming years, and more than 2,000 will be needed in the next decade to meet the demands of the growing population.¹⁴⁴ One of Sláintecare's aims is to increase the number of doctors in public hospitals, and the 2021 and 2022 Department of Health budgets have allocated funding for workforce expansion – aiming to increase the healthcare workforce by 4% and 6%, respectively, above projected year-end figures.¹⁴⁵

As planned in the ICPCD, expanding the role of allied health professionals should support efficiency and improve access to key CVD prevention

services. Increasing hospital staffing alone will not be enough to address gaps in CVD prevention and care along the whole patient pathway, nor will it facilitate the development of integrated community-based services for people with chronic disease. As recognised by the European Commission,¹⁴⁶ a more sustainable and efficient solution is to expand the roles of other healthcare professionals working in the community and ensure they are working at the top of their licence, potentially improving access to preventive care and contributing

to healthcare system sustainability. For example, community pharmacists are a valuable resource for delivering preventive advice and care,¹⁴⁷ and risk factor screening in pharmacies has been successful in Ireland and in other countries.⁸⁵ In addition, nurse-led heart failure management, including adjustment of medication, can significantly reduce hospital admissions and death compared with usual care.¹⁴⁸ Nurse-led models of cardiac rehabilitation have also been successful, as has physiotherapist-led exercise support for people with CVD.^{149 150}



Improve access and care for disadvantaged groups

The Sláintecare pledge to provide universal healthcare must be realised to reduce inequalities in access. European surveys have found conflicting data on the level of unmet healthcare need in Ireland, but it is clear that there are major inequalities based on income, with the lowest-income group reporting significantly more unmet need than the highest-income group.¹⁷ Ireland's two-tiered health system – where just under half of the population purchase voluntary health insurance, which can enable faster access to a range of services and cover some of the costs of care – has been highlighted as one of the factors contributing to inequalities in access.¹⁷ Out-of-pocket payments for GP visits, inpatient services and emergency department visits may be additional barriers to access for people with lower incomes who cannot avail of free or subsidised services.¹⁷ Implementation of universal free healthcare, or at least primary care, is essential to addressing some of these barriers.

Regional disparities in healthcare provision are also apparent, highlighting the need for investment in community-based services in many parts of the country. Data from 2014 showed significant variation among counties in the availability of eight different types of primary and community services, including GPs, community and public health nurses, allied health professionals, and other community-based specialists.¹⁵¹ Specifically, Kildare and Meath had a supply at least 10% lower than the national average for all eight services, while Galway, Cork, Sligo and Westmeath had a supply equal to, or above, the national average for all eight services.¹⁵¹ An analysis of cardiac rehabilitation provision in 2017 also identified considerable regional variation, in that the available capacity only met part of the total need (ranging from 9% to 75% of need by county).¹²⁷ Targeted strategies to increase provision of key services in historically underserved areas are needed to redress these inequalities.

Healthcare professional education could help address disparities in CVD diagnosis between the sexes. CVD in women is often underdiagnosed and undertreated around the world.¹⁵² There are many probable reasons for this,

but limited understanding of how CVD develops and presents in women is a major issue.¹⁵² In Ireland, a recent survey of people with heart failure showed that diagnosis took an average of five weeks for women compared with three weeks for men.⁸⁸ Women were also twice as likely as men to be diagnosed after admission to the emergency department,⁸⁸ suggesting that physicians are less likely to recognise the signs of heart failure in women. To address this issue, educational programmes on CVD in women could be developed and delivered through existing programmes, such as the continuing professional development (CPD) scheme for physicians.¹⁵³

5

SPECIFIC ACTIONS FOR POLICYMAKERS

CVD is imposing a heavy and growing burden on the people, health services and economy of Ireland. Greater prioritisation of CVD and preventive action across the disease continuum are urgently needed to slow, or even halt, disease progression and ultimately save thousands of lives. In support of these aims, we recommend that policymakers take the actions listed below.

Build on recent developments in heart and stroke care to develop an up-to-date, comprehensive national plan for CVD, with a major emphasis on prevention across the spectrum of disease

- Adopt a clear, consistent and evidence-based position on CVD prevention and management in Ireland, framing current and future patterns of disability, mortality and healthcare need and their relevance to the Irish society and economy.
- Set clear, measurable goals to reduce the burden of ill health and preventable costs in CVD around which the government can frame investment and be accountable to citizens for use of public funds.
- Establish a ring-fenced, long-term budget for standardised preventive healthcare, guided by key gaps and opportunities, with consideration of incentive schemes for providers. This budget should be regularly reviewed to ensure optimal levels of investment in line with ageing and other population changes.
- Establish a CVD policy lead within the Department of Health with clear accountability for development and implementation of national initiatives to improve CVD prevention and management.
- Appoint a formal, multi-stakeholder CVD prevention implementation task force, from across Irish society and including front-line staff and

patients, to work with the Department of Health policy lead and the HSE on implementation of strategic goals.

Expand and innovate to address long-standing deficits in workforce capacity that drastically undermine CVD prevention services

- Fund the expansion of comprehensive rehabilitation by both ensuring appropriate staffing of services and utilising new virtual or digitally enabled delivery models that have been evaluated and shown to be effective in maximising capacity.
- Continue to build the primary care practice-based nurse role as a flexible and efficient resource to perform a variety of routine prevention services and lessen the pressure on GPs.
- Expand clinical delegation to allied health professionals, ensuring they are working at the top of their licence, whether in relation to cardiac and other rehabilitation programmes and routine management, coordination of care, or patient review. If necessary, institute regulatory changes to allow for expansion of their roles.
- Fund accredited training and greater virtual support for primary care staff on key topics in preventive cardiology. Examples include detecting and treating inherited dyslipidaemias such as FH, identifying possible heart failure and offering lifestyle support using evidence-based techniques.

Support improvements in clinical practice and prevention programmes along the whole CVD continuum

Risk assessment and case finding

- Incrementally expand the CDMP in general practice to include all cardiovascular conditions and the whole population from middle age onwards.
- Implement permanent case finding programmes within community pharmacies.
- Develop a programme of FH screening, informed by a formal HIQA review, and build up genetic testing infrastructure to process an increased number of detected cases.

- **Develop national awareness campaigns** on key drivers of CVD (raised cholesterol, high blood pressure, AF).
- Include stethoscope checks for heart valve disease in the CDMP to incentivise early detection.
- Increase access to echo, prioritising GP direct access and measures to streamline efficient referrals (e.g. NT-proBNP in suspected heart failure).

Acute care

• Ensure hospitals have specialist-led multidisciplinary teams in place to manage acute events, care for people with CVD and provide comprehensive discharge and rehabilitation planning.

Community-based services

- Increase access to tailored lifestyle support services (e.g. dietitian-led weight-loss services, smoking cessation services), which can be prescribed by GPs or other healthcare professionals.
- Implement community-based prevention programmes for people with cardiac risk factors (risk factor management programmes), to enable this component to be incorporated into rehabilitation and chronic disease management services.
- Expand access to post-discharge care by implementing rehabilitation programmes in the community setting and providing options for remote access.

Whole journey

• **Build on national audits of heart attack and stroke** to develop an audit of CVD prevention and care across the disease continuum, including further data from community and outpatient settings.

Innovate across the whole system to facilitate CVD prevention and improve health services overall

- Prioritise Sláintecare pledge to deliver free universal healthcare.
- **Expand the digital infrastructure** to support electronic record keeping and sharing.
- Include **patient-focused technologies**, such as remote monitoring, in national eHealth plans.
- Roll out individual health identifiers.
- Introduce digital record-keeping in hospitals and ensure records can be shared across the healthcare system.
- Facilitate electronic referrals and communication between providers.

APPENDIX: TYPES OF CVD, MAJOR RISK FACTORS AND OPPORTUNITIES FOR PREVENTION ALONG THE DISEASE CONTINUUM

Hypertension

Hypertension – or high blood pressure – is a major preventable cause of CVD, leading to around half of cardiac events and strokes.^{55 56} Blood pressure can be managed effectively through a combination of lifestyle modifications and medical treatment. However, hypertension does not usually cause any symptoms, so the only way to identify it is to measure blood pressure.^{55 154} European guidelines recommend at least opportunistic screening in people at elevated risk, such as people living with obesity or who have a family history of hypertension.⁵⁵

Familial hypercholesterolaemia (FH)

FH is an inherited condition that causes high cholesterol from birth. Inherited dyslipidaemias are a group of genetic conditions that lead to lipid disorders (e.g. high cholesterol), and FH is a common example, affecting around 1 in 200–250 people.⁶⁰ FH results in very high cholesterol from birth; it can cause premature ASCVD and is associated with a high risk of heart attack and death at a young age.¹⁵⁵ Early initiation of cholesterol-lowering medication – potentially in childhood – is key to reducing the risk of these catastrophic outcomes, and this is only possible with early detection through screening.⁶⁰

Atrial fibrillation (AF)

AF is a common type of arrhythmia, characterised by an irregular, usually rapid, heartbeat.¹⁵⁶ This can result in pooling and clotting of blood in the heart. If a clot leaves the heart and travels through the circulatory system, it can block a small artery anywhere in the body (including the brain, causing a stroke).¹³

The risk of stroke in people with AF can be reduced by approximately 65% with anticoagulation treatment,⁵⁰ but this requires early identification of the condition.

Atherosclerotic CVD (ASCVD)

ASCVD, which includes heart attack, stroke, transient ischaemic attack, peripheral arterial disease and stable angina,¹⁵⁷ is caused by the build-up of fatty deposits (plaque) in arteries over time.¹⁵⁸ It is the leading cause of death around the world and the underlying cause of around 85% of deaths from heart attack and stroke.¹⁵⁸ The main risk factors for ASCVD are high cholesterol, high blood pressure, smoking and diabetes⁵⁵ – all of which could be detected and managed in primary care before the disease develops.

For people with established ASCVD, guideline-based treatment and lifestyle modifications can significantly reduce the risk of a heart attack or stroke. For example, treatment with statins can reduce this risk by one fifth for every 1mmol/L reduction in cholesterol, which represents the average reduction in cholesterol after one year of treatment.⁵¹

ASCVD is often asymptomatic and may go undetected until a major event occurs.¹⁵⁸ When that happens, there is a high chance of a repeat event or death.¹⁹ However, comprehensive, multidisciplinary rehabilitation programmes can significantly reduce these risks and are cost-effective or cost-saving.¹⁹

Heart failure

Heart failure occurs when the heart is unable to pump enough blood to meet the body's needs.⁵² It can be caused by certain lifestyle factors, such as an unhealthy diet or smoking, and may be preceded by other conditions such as ASCVD, diabetes or obesity.^{53 90} Effective prevention and management of these risk factors will help prevent heart failure.

Once established, heart failure is irreversible and can be life-changing.⁵³ It also incurs considerable costs to healthcare systems and society, which are largely attributable to frequent hospitalisations.⁵² Heart failure is a leading cause of hospital admissions in Europe – many of which are avoidable¹⁵⁹ – and typically accounts for 1–2% of direct health expenditure.²⁶

Quality of life and life expectancy can often be dramatically improved by early diagnosis and guideline-based disease management programmes. As care can be complex, many successful models are centred around clinic-based multidisciplinary teams, led by a nurse or physician specialising in heart failure.^{52 53}

Heart valve disease

Heart valve disease occurs when one or more valves in the heart is damaged, affecting blood flow and forcing the organ to work harder to compensate.⁸⁷ If severe aortic stenosis (the most common type of heart valve disease) goes untreated, the death rate is around 50% within the first two years of symptoms appearing.¹⁶⁰

However, timely detection and intervention, which usually involves surgical repair or replacement of the damaged valve, can significantly improve survival and quality of life.⁸⁷ A decade after valve replacement surgery, 94% of people still have a well-functioning valve.¹⁶¹

References

1. Central Statistics Office. Vital statistics yearly summary 2020. [Updated 28/05/21]. Available from: <u>https://</u>www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-vsys/vitalstatisticsyearlysummary2020/ [Accessed 19/10/21]

2. World Health Organization. Cardiovascular diseases: Avoiding heart attacks and strokes. [Updated 13/09/15]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/ questions-and-answers/item/cardiovascular-diseasesavoiding-heart-attacks-and-strokes [Accessed 29/09/22]

3. Department of Health and Children. 2010. *Changing Cardiovascular Health: National cardiovascular health policy 2010-2019.* Dublin: Government Publications

4. Health Service Executive. National Heart Programme. Available from: https://www.hse.ie/eng/about/who/ cspd/ncps/national-heart-programme/ [Accessed 22/09/22]

5. Health Service Executive. 2012. *Acute Coronary Syndromes Programme: Model of Care*. Dublin: HSE

6. Health Service Executive. 2020. *Chronic disease management programme 2020.* Dublin: HSE

7. Health Service Executive. 2020. *Integrated model* of Care for the prevention and management of chronic *disease: Implementation guide.* Dublin: HSE

8. Zhou B, Carrillo-Larco RM, Danaei G, *et al.* 2021. Supplement to: Worldwide trends in hypertension prevalence and progress in treatment and control from 1990 to 2019: a pooled analysis of 1201 populationrepresentative studies with 104 million participants. *The Lancet* 398(10304): 957-80

9. O'Connor P. 2022. Interview with Taylor Morris at The Health Policy Partnership [telephone]. 05/04/22

10. Irish Heart Foundation. Familial hypercholesterolaemia (FH). Available from: https://irishheart.ie/heart-andstroke-conditions-a-z/famial-hypercholesterolaemiafh/#section-definition [Accessed 29/04/22] **11.** Health Service Executive. Heart failure: Programme progress. Available from: https://www.hse.ie/eng/about/who/cspd/ncps/national-heart-programme/heart-failure/achievements/ [Accessed 05/05/22]

12. National Office of Clinical Audit. 2022. *Irish Heart Attack Audit: National report 2017-2020.* Dublin: NOCA

13. National Office of Clinical Audit. 2022. *Irish National Audit of Stroke: National report 2020.* Dublin: NOCA

14. Shannon J. Lifesaving cardiac rehabilitation service in crisis. [Updated 29/06/21]. Available from: <u>https://</u> irishheart.ie/news/lifesaving-cardiac-rehabilitationservice-in-crisis/ [Accessed 05/01/22]

15. Sheehan A, O'Sullivan R. 2020. *Ageing and Public Health - an overview of key statistics in Ireland and Northern Ireland.* Dublin: Institute of Public Health

16. Central Statistics Office. 2021. Vital Statistics Annual Report 2019. [Updated 12/11/21]. Available from: https:// www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-vsar/ vitalstatisticsannualreport2019/ [Accessed 04/10/22]

17. Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, European Observatory on Health Systems Policies. 2021. *Ireland: Country health profile 2021*. Paris: OECD

18. Yazdanyar A, Newman AB. 2009. The burden of cardiovascular disease in the elderly: morbidity, mortality, and costs. *Clin Geriatr Med* 25(4): 563-vii

19. Budig K, Harding E. 2021. Secondary prevention of heart attack and stroke in Europe: Consensus report. London: The Health Policy Partnership

20. Health Service Executive. ICP for prevention and management of chronic disease. Available from: <u>https://www.hse.ie/eng/about/who/cspd/icp/chronic-disease/</u>[Accessed 14/12/21]

21. Glynn LG, Buckley B, Reddan D, *et al.* 2008. Multimorbidity and risk among patients with established cardiovascular disease: a cohort study. *The British journal of general practice : the journal of the Royal College of General Practitioners* 58(552): 488-94

22. Forman DE, Maurer MS, Boyd C, *et al.* 2018. Multimorbidity in older adults with cardiovascular disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 71(19): 2149-61

23. Rose G. 1985. Sick individuals and sick populations. *Int J Epidemiol* 14: 32-38

24. Camm AJ, Kirchhof P, Lip GY, *et al.* 2010. Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation: the Task Force for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC). *Eur Heart J* 31(19): 2369-429

25. Jernberg T, Hasvold P, Henriksson M, *et al.* 2015. Cardiovascular risk in post-myocardial infarction patients: nationwide real world data demonstrate the importance of a long-term perspective. *Eur Heart J* 36(19): 1163-70

26. Cowie MR, Anker SD, Cleland JGF, *et al.* 2014. Improving care for patients with acute heart failure: before, during and after hospitalization. *ESC Heart Fail* 1(2): 110-45

27. Howell F. 2005. Smoke-free bars in Ireland: a runaway success. *Tob Control* 14(2): 73-74

28. Healthy Ireland, Department of Health. Tobacco Free Ireland. [Updated 04/04/19]. Available from: <u>https://</u> www.gov.ie/en/policy-information/5df1e7-tobacco-freeireland/ [Accessed 22/09/22]

29. World Health Organization. Ireland leads the way on tobacco cessation programmes. [Updated 31/05/21]. Available from: https://www.who.int/europe/news/ item/31-05-2021-ireland-leads-the-way-on-tobacco-cessation-programmes [Accessed 07/02/22]

30. Health Service Executive. 2012. *Stroke Clinical Care Programme: Model of Care*. Dublin: HSE

31. Department of Health. 2013. *Healthy Ireland. A frameword for improved health and wellbeing 2013-2025.* Dublin: Department of Health

32. Shelley E. 2022. Personal communication by email: 21/09/22

33. Shelley E. 2022. Personal communication by email: 26/10/22

34. Health Service Executive. Stroke. Available from: https://www.hse.ie/eng/about/who/cspd/ncps/stroke/ [Accessed 22/09/22]

35. Health Service Executive. 2022. *National Stroke Strategy 2022-2027.* Dublin: HSE

36. Department of Health. National Review of Specialist Cardiac Services. [Updated 28/06/19]. Available from: https://www.gov.ie/en/collection/7eaa8d-nationalreview-of-specialist-cardiac-services/ [Accessed 20/01/22]

37. Health Service Executive. *National framework for the integrated prevention and management of chronic disease in Ireland 2020-2025.* Dublin: HSE

38. European Heart Network, European Society of Cardiology. 2020. *Fighting cardiovascular disease - a blueprint for EU action.* Brussels: EHN

39. Department of Health. 2017. *National Cancer Strategy 2017-2026.* Dublin: Department of Health

40. Almajed S, Alotaibi N, Zulfiqar S, *et al.* 2022. Costeffectiveness evidence on approved cancer drugs in Ireland: the limits of data availability and implications for public accountability. *Eur J Health Econ* 23(3): 375-431

41. Department of Health, Health Service Executive, Irish Medical Organisation. 2019. *Terms of agreement* between the Department of Health, the HSE and the IMO regarding GP contractual reform and service development. Dublin: HSE

42. Health Service Executive. *First report of the Structured Chronic Disease Management Programme in general practice.* Dublin: HSE

43. Citizens Information. GP visit cards. [Updated 28/09/22]. Available from: https://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/health/medical_cards_and_gp_visit_cards/gp_visit_cards.html [Accessed 04/10/22]

44. Citizens Information. Medical cards. Available from: https://www.citizensinformation.ie/en/health/medical_ cards_and_gp_visit_cards/medical_card.html [Accessed 04/10/22] **45.** Central Statistics Office. Ireland's UN SDGs 2019: Report on indicators for Goal 3 Good Health and Well-being. Available from: https://www.cso.ie/en/ releasesandpublications/ep/p-sdg3/irelandsunsdgs2019reportonindicatorsforgoal3goodhealthandwell-being/ healthcare/#d.en.221862 [Accessed 16/08/22]

46. National Stroke Programme. 2019. *National Stroke Register Report 2018*. Dublin: Royal College of Physicians of Ireland

47. Survey of risk factors. Home. Available from: <u>https://</u> surfriskfactor-audit.com/ [Accessed 22/09/22]

48. McEvoy JW. 2022. Personal communication by video call: 12/09/22

49. Health Service Executive. HSE wins international UN award for tackling chronic disease. [Updated 01/10/21]. Available from: https://www.hse.ie/eng/services/news/ media/pressrel/hse-wins-international-un-award-for-tackling-chronic-disease.html [Accessed 14/12/21]

50. Jones NR, Taylor CJ, Hobbs FDR, *et al.* 2020. Screening for atrial fibrillation: a call for evidence. *Eur Heart J* 41(10): 1075-85

51. Baigent C, Keech A, Kearney PM, *et al.* 2005. Efficacy and safety of cholesterol-lowering treatment: prospective meta-analysis of data from 90,056 participants in 14 randomised trials of statins. *Lancet* 366(9493): 1267-78

52. Ponikowski P, Anker SD, AlHabib KF, *et al.* 2014. Heart failure: preventing disease and death worldwide. *ESC Heart Fail* 1(1): 4-25

53. Heart Failure Policy Network. 2020. *Heart failure policy and practice in Europe.* London: HFPN

54. Wita K, Wilkosz K, Wita M, *et al.* 2019. Managed Care after Acute Myocardial Infarction (MC-AMI) – a Poland's nationwide program of comprehensive post-MI care - improves prognosis in 12-month follow-up. Preliminary experience from a single high-volume center. *Int J Cardiol* 296: 8-14

55. Visseren FLJ, Mach F, Smulders YM, *et al.* 2021. 2021 ESC Guidelines on cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice: Developed by the Task Force for cardiovascular disease prevention in clinical practice with representatives of the European Society of Cardiology and 12 medical societies with the special contribution of the European Association of Preventive Cardiology (EAPC). *Eur Heart J* 42(34): 3227-337

56. Public Health England. 2019. *Health matters: preventing cardiovascular disease*. London: PHE

57. Parsons C, Murad MH, Andersen S, *et al.* 2016. The effect of antihypertensive treatment on the incidence of stroke and cognitive decline in the elderly: a meta-analysis. *Future Cardiol* 12(2): 237-48

58. Williamson JD, Supiano MA, Applegate WB, *et al.* 2016. Intensive vs standard blood pressure control and cardiovascular disease outcomes in adults aged ≥75 years: a randomized clinical trial. *JAMA* 315(24): 2673-82

59. Kerr M, Pears R, Miedzybrodzka Z, *et al.* 2017. Cost effectiveness of cascade testing for familial hypercholesterolaemia, based on data from familial hypercholesterolaemia services in the UK. *Eur Heart J* 38(23): 1832-39

60. Mach F, Baigent C, Catapano AL, *et al.* 2019. 2019 ESC/EAS guidelines for the management of dyslipidaemias: Lipid modification to reduce cardiovascular risk. *Atherosclerosis* 290: 140-205

61. Sedej K, Kotnik P, Avbelj Stefanija M, *et al.* 2014. Decreased prevalence of hypercholesterolaemia and stabilisation of obesity trends in 5-year-old children: possible effects of changed public health policies. *Eur J Endocrinol* 170(2): 293-300

62. Groselj U, Kovac J, Sustar U, *et al.* 2018. Universal screening for familial hypercholesterolemia in children: The Slovenian model and literature review. *Atherosclerosis* 277: 383-91

63. European Commission. 2021. *Paediatric screening of FH (Familial Hypercholesterolaemia) patients*. Brussels: European Commission

64. SCORE2 working group, ESC Cardiovascular risk collaboration. 2021. SCORE2 risk prediction algorithms: new models to estimate 10-year risk of cardiovascular disease in Europe. *Eur Heart J* 42(25): 2439-54

65. SCORE2-OP working group, ESC Cardiovascular risk collaboration. 2021. SCORE2-OP risk prediction algorithms: estimating incident cardiovascular event risk in older persons in four geographical risk regions. *Eur Heart J* 42(25): 2455-67

66. Hippisley-Cox J, Coupland C, Brindle P. 2017. Development and validation of QRISK3 risk prediction algorithms to estimate future risk of cardiovascular disease: prospective cohort study. *BMJ* 357: j2099

67. Health Service Executive. 2022. *Structured Chronic Disease Management Programme Phase 2*. Dublin: HSE

68. Baber U, Mehran R, Sartori S, *et al.* 2015. Prevalence, impact, and predictive value of detecting subclinical coronary and carotid atherosclerosis in asymptomatic adults: The BioImage Study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 65(11): 1065-74

69. Samdal GB, Eide GE, Barth T, *et al.* 2017. Effective behaviour change techniques for physical activity and healthy eating in overweight and obese adults; systematic review and meta-regression analyses. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act* 14(1): 42

70. Murray JM, Brennan SF, French DP, *et al.* 2017. Effectiveness of physical activity interventions in achieving behaviour change maintenance in young and middle aged adults: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Soc Sci Med* 192: 125-33

71. Kotz D, Brown J, West R. 2014. 'Real-world' effectiveness of smoking cessation treatments: a population study. *Addiction* 109(3): 491-9

72. Murphy C, Shelley E, O'Halloran AM, *et al.* 2017. Failure to control hypercholesterolaemia in the Irish adult population: cross-sectional analysis of the baseline wave of The Irish Longitudinal Study on Ageing (TILDA). *Ir J Med Sci* 186(4): 1009-17

73. McConaghy D. 2022. Interview with Taylor Morris at The Health Policy Partnership [video call]. 09/03/22

74. Walkin S. 2022. Interview with Taylor Morris at The Health Policy Partnership [video call]. 08/03/22

75. Schultz WM, Kelli HM, Lisko JC, *et al.* 2018. Socioeconomic status and cardiovascular outcomes. *Circulation* 137(20): 2166-78

76. Parikh PB, Yang J, Leigh S, *et al.* 2014. The impact of financial barriers on access to care, quality of care and vascular morbidity among patients with diabetes and coronary heart disease. *J Gen Intern Med* 29(1): 76-81

77. Citizens Information. Long-Term Illness Scheme. [Updated 28/02/22]. Available from: https://www. citizensinformation.ie/en/health/drugs_and_medicines/ long_term_illness_scheme.html [Accessed 26/07/22]

78. Agar R, Prendergast M, Maher V. 2020. Evaluation of lipid services in the Republic of Ireland. *Ir J Med Sci* 189(3): 925-31

79. Eurostat. 18.4% of EU population smoked daily in 2019. [Updated 12/11/21]. Available from: https:// ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/products-eurostat-news/-/ edn-20211112-1 [Accessed 04/10/22]

80. O'Flaherty M. 2020. Contributors to CVD mortality and policy options for improving CVD health. In: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development and The King's Fund, ed. *Is cardiovascular disease slowing improvements in life expectancy? OECD and The King's Fund workshop proceedings.* Paris: OECD

81. Curneen JM, Judge C, Traynor B, *et al.* 2021. Interhospital and interindividual variability in secondary prevention: a comparison of outpatients with a history of chronic coronary syndrome versus outpatients with a history of acute coronary syndrome (the iASPIRE Study). *Open Heart* 8(1): e001659

82. Public Health England, NHS England, Health Education England. 2016. *Making Every Contact Count (MECC): Consensus statement.* London: PHE

83. Health Service Executive, National clinical programme for obesity. 2020. *Model of Care for the management of overweight and obesity.* Dublin: Health Service Executive

84. Krogsbøll LT, Jørgensen KJ, Gøtzsche PC. 2019. General health checks in adults for reducing morbidity and mortality from disease. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 1(1): Cd009009

85. Irish Pharmacy Union. 2018. *IPU pilot to detect hypertension and atrial fibrillation in the community 2018.* Dublin: IPU

86. Karnad A, Harding E, Farrington-Douglas J, et al. 2022. Making the case for political urgency in cardiovascular disease. Thought Leadership Forum on Cardiovascular Disease discussion paper. London: The Health Policy Partnership **87.** Wait S, Krishnaswamy P, Borregaard B, *et al.* 2020. *Heart valve disease: working together to create a better patient journey.* London: The Health Policy Partnership and the Global Heart Hub

88. Roche Diagnostics, Irish Heart Foundation. 2022. State of the heart: examining the current state of heart failure diagnosis and care in Ireland. Burgess Hill, UK: Roche Diagnostics

89. British Heart Foundation. 2017. *Tests helped me understand my heart.* London: BHF

90. McDonagh TA, Metra M, Adamo M, *et al.* 2021. 2021 ESC Guidelines for the diagnosis and treatment of acute and chronic heart failure. *Eur Heart J* 42(36): 3599-726

91. Gallagher J, McDonald K. 2019. *Heart failure in general practice.* Dublin: Irish College of General Practitioners

92. Heart Failure Policy Network. 2018. *The handbook of multidisciplinary and integrated heart failure care.* London: HFPN

93. Croí, Irish Institute of Clinical Measurement Science. 2022. *National survey on echocardiography services in Ireland.* Galway: Croí

94. Griffin N. 2021. Heart patients waiting over a year for vital services [online]. *Irish Examiner*. Available from: https://www.irishexaminer.com/news/arid-40315151.html [Accessed 20/01/22]

95. Houses of the Oireachtas. Joint Committee on Health debate: Wednesday, 16 Jun 2021. Available from: https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/debate/ joint_committee_on_health/2021-06-16/3/ [Accessed 10/05/22]

96. Beacon Hospital. Rapid Access Cardiology Clinic. Available from: https://www.beaconhospital.ie/ department-service/rapid-access-cardiology-clinic-racc/ [Accessed 04/05/22]

97. Department of Health. 2018. *Inpatient / Day Case Action Plan 2018.* Dublin: Department of Health

98. Bray A. 2021. Nine people an hour are added to hospital waiting lists due to growing pressure, consultants say [online]. *Independentie.* Available from: https://www. independent.ie/irish-news/health/nine-people-an-hourare-added-to-hospital-waiting-lists-due-to-growingpressure-consultants-say-41047312.html [Accessed 06/01/21]

99. Wilson J. 2021. Record 908,000 patients on public hospital waiting lists [online]. *The Irish Times*. Available from: https://www.irishtimes.com/news/health/ record-908-000-patients-on-public-hospital-waiting-lists-1.4652295 [Accessed 06/01/22]

100. Griffin N. 2021. Consultants warn it could take 14 years to get hospital waiting lists under control. *Irish Examiner.* Available from: https://www.irishexaminer. com/news/arid-40698995.html [Accessed 06/01/22]

101. Health Information and Quality Authority. 2015. *HTA* of a national screening programme for atrial fibrillation in primary care. Dublin: HIQA

102. Croí. Irish Valve Survey. [Updated 13/09/20]. Available from: https://croi.ie/tag/irish-valve-survey/ [Accessed 04/05/22]

103. Birrane JP, Lim ZL, Liew CH, *et al.* 2022. A survey of general practitioners' knowledge and clinical practice in relation to valvular heart disease. *Ir J Med Sci* 191(2): 777-84

104. Shelley E. 2022. Personal communication by email, based on presentation by Prof K. McDonald, Clinical Lead, National Clinical Heart Programme. Integrated care in cardiovascular disease: the role of the cardiologist. Dublin: Royal College of Physicians of Ireland, St Luke's Symposium, 13 October 2022: 26/10/22

105. Caples N. 2021. Personal communication by video call: 24/11/21

106. Health Service Executive. 2021. *GP direct access to diagnostics: NTproBNP.* Dublin: HSE

107. British Heart Foundation. 2022. *UK Factsheet.* London: BHF

108. Bjerkreim AT, Thomassen L, Brøgger J, *et al.* 2015. Causes and Predictors for Hospital Readmission after Ischemic Stroke. *J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis* 24(9): 2095-101 **109.** Maggioni AP, Dahlström U, Filippatos G, *et al.* 2013. EURObservational Research Programme: regional differences and 1-year follow-up results of the Heart Failure Pilot Survey (ESC-HF Pilot). *Eur J Heart Fail* 15(7): 808-17

110. Irish Heart Foundation. Stroke. Available from: https://irishheart.ie/heart-and-stroke-conditions-a-z/ stroke/ [Accessed 26/10/22]

111. Wu CM, McLaughlin K, Lorenzetti DL, *et al.* 2007. Early Risk of Stroke After Transient Ischemic Attack: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Arch Intern Med* 167(22): 2417-22

112. National Institue for Health and Care Excellence. 2022. *Stroke and transient ischaemic attack in over 16s: diagnosis and initial management.* London: NICE

113. Heart Failure Policy Network. 2020. *Heart failure policy and practice in Europe: Ireland.* London: HFPN

114. National Office of Clinical Audit. 2022. *Irish National Audit of Stroke. Organisational audit report 2021.* Dublin: NOCA

115. Stroke Alliance for Europe. 2017. *The burden of stroke in Europe.* London: SAFE

116. Comín-Colet J, Enjuanes C, Lupón J, *et al.* 2016. Transitions of care between acute and chronic heart failure: critical steps in the design of a multidisciplinary care model for the prevention of rehospitalization. *Rev Esp Cardiol (Engl Ed)* 69(10): 951-61

117. Heart Failure Policy Network. 2020. *Heart failure policy and practice in Europe: Spain*. London: HFPN

118. Telec W, Kalmucki P, Krysztofiak H, *et al.* 2019. Failure of completion of post-myocardial infarction rehabilitation programme - Who and why? Single center experience with novel Coordinated Comprehensive Care program in Poland. *Eur Heart J*: 10.1093/eurheartj/ehz748.0847

119. Feusette P, Gierlotka M, Krajewska-Redelbach I, *et al.* 2019. Comprehensive coordinated care after myocardial infarction (KOSZawal): a patient's perspective. *Kardiol Pol* 77(5): 568-70

120. Ekman I, Wolf A, Olsson L-E, *et al.* 2012. Effects of person-centred care in patients with chronic heart failure: the PCC-HF study. *Eur Heart J* 33(9): 1112-19

121. Ulin K, Olsson L-E, Wolf A, *et al.* 2016. Person-centred care – An approach that improves the discharge process. *Eur J Cardiovasc Nurs* 15(3): e19-e26

122. National Stroke Programme. 2020. *National Stroke Strategy 2020-2025.* Dublin: Health Service Executive and Royal College of Physicians of Ireland

123. Connolly S, Holden A, Turner E, *et al.* 2011. MyAction: An innovative approach to the prevention of cardiovascular disease in the community. *Br J Cardiol* 18: 171-76

124. National Institute for Preventive Cardiology, Croí. 2015. *MyAction: 5 years of positive patient outcomes.* Galway: NIPC

125. CHRODIS. 2017. Croí MyAction - A community based cardiovascular disease prevention programme Ireland. Brussels: CHRODIS

126. Department of Health and Children. 1999. *Building Healthier Hearts.* Dublin: Department of Health and Children

127. Mullaney C, Petty-Saphon N, Jennings S, *et al.* 2017. A needs assessment for cardiac rehabilitation in Ireland. *Int J Integr Care* 17(5): A382 pp1-8

128. Crowley P, Hughes A. 2021. *The impact of COVID-19 pandemic and the societal restrictions on the health and wellbeing of the population, and on the health service capacity and delivery: A plan for healthcare and population health recovery.* Dublin: Health Service Executive

129. Heart Failure Policy Network. 2020. *Spotlight on telemedicine in ongoing heart failure care.* London: HFPN

130. The Health Policy Partnership. 2022. *Digital health in the management of non-communicable diseases in the UK*. London: HPP

131. Knight M, Vancheeswaran R, Joseph S, *et al.* Proof that virtual clinics can reduce waiting lists. [Updated 20/7/20]. Available from: https://www.hsj.co.uk/technology-and-innovation/proof-that-virtual-clinics-can-reduce-waiting-lists/7028012.article [Accessed 06/05/22]

132. Gallagher J. 2022. Personal communication by video call: 24/09/22

133. Government of Ireland. 2021. *Sláintecare implementation strategy & action plan 2021-2023.* Dublin: Government of Ireland

134. Government of Ireland. 2018. *Sláintecare implementation strategy.* Dublin: Government of Ireland

135. Health Information and Quality Authority. HIQA publishes its recommendations to the Minister for Health on the implementation of a national electronic patient summary. [Updated 12/01/21]. Available from: https://www.hiqa.ie/hiqa-news-updates/hiqa-publishes-its-recommendations-minister-health-implementation-national [Accessed 23/02/22]

136. Health Information and Quality Authority. 2022. *Key considerations to inform policy for the collection, use and sharing of health and social care information in Ireland.* Dublin: HIQA

137. Burke S, Parker S, Fleming P, *et al.* 2021. Building health system resilience through policy development in response to COVID-19 in Ireland: From shock to reform. *Lancet Reg Health Eur* 9:100223

138. Health Service Executive. Individual Health Identifier (IHI) number. Available from: https://www.hse.ie/eng/ about/who/national-services/individual-health-identifier/ [Accessed 10/01/22]

139. S.I. No. 98 of 2020 - Medicinal Products (Prescription and Control of Supply) (Amendment) Regulations 2020. 2020. Ireland: 10/04/20

140. Graham I. 2022. Interview with Ed Harding and Taylor Morris at The Health Policy Partnership [video call]. 19/04/22

141. Ryan-Christensen A. The public want electronic health records, so what's the delay? [Updated 25/02/22]. Available from: https://www.rte.ie/ brainstorm/2022/0221/1282129-ireland-electronic-health-records-individual-health-identifier-ehealth/ [Accessed 10/05/22]

142. Irish Medical Organisation. Chronic shortage of doctors will have devastating implications if not addressed. [Updated 21/10/20]. Available from: https:// www.imo.ie/news-media/news-press-releases/2020/ chronic-shortage-of-docto/index.xml [Accessed 06/01/22] **143.** Health Service Executive. 2021. *Medical workforce report 2020-2021.* Dublin: HSE

144. Irish College of General Practitioners. ICGP Prebudget submission 2022. [Updated 28/09/21]. Available from: https://www.icgp.ie/go/about/news/D4203A21-4FE4-4F0F-B82F80A4F7291BF6.html [Accessed 23/09/22]

145. Department of Health. 2021. Budget 2022: Minister Donnelly announces €21 billion, the biggest ever investment in Ireland's health and social care services.
[Updated 14/10/21]. Available from: https://www.gov.ie/en/press-release/9c7a3-budget-2022-minister-donnelly-announces-21billion-the-biggest-ever-investment-in-irelands-health-and-social-care-services/ [Accessed 14/06/22]

146. Expert panel on effective ways of investing in Health (EXPH). 2019. *Task shifting and health system design.* Luxembourg: European Commission

147. Canadian Pharmacists Association. 2017. *Improving health and lowering costs: benefits of pharmacist care in hypertension in Canada.* Ottawa: Canadian Pharmacists Association

148. Driscoll A, Currey J, Tonkin A, *et al.* 2015. Nurse-led titration of angiotensin converting enzyme inhibitors, beta-adrenergic blocking agents, and angiotensin receptor blockers for people with heart failure with reduced ejection fraction. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2015(12): Cd009889

149. Ögmundsdottir Michelsen H, Nilsson M, Scherstén F, *et al.* 2018. Tailored nurse-led cardiac rehabilitation after myocardial infarction results in better risk factor control at one year compared to traditional care: a retrospective observational study. *BMC Cardiovasc Disord* 18(1): 167

150. Borland M, Bergfeldt L, Nordeman L, *et al.* 2020. Exercise-based cardiac rehabilitation improves physical fitness in patients with permanent atrial fibrillation – A randomized controlled study. *Transl Sports Med* 3(5): 415-25

151. Smith S, Walsh B, Wren M-A, *et al.* 2019. *Geographic profile of healthcare needs and non-acute healthcare supply in Ireland*. Dublin: The Economic and Social Research Institute

152. Vogel B, Acevedo M, Appelman Y, *et al.* 2021. The Lancet women and cardiovascular disease Commission: reducing the global burden by 2030. *The Lancet* 397(10292): 2385-438

153. Royal College of Physicians of Ireland. CPD explained. Available from: https://www.rcpi.ie/professionalcompetence/information-for-enrolled-doctors/cpdexplained/ [Accessed 06/05/22]

154. Irish Heart Foundation. High blood pressure. Available from: https://irishheart.ie/heart-and-strokeconditions-a-z/high-blood-pressure/#section-diagnosis [Accessed 15/06/22]

155. National Organization for Rare Disorders. Familial Hypercholesterolaemia. Available from: https://rarediseases.org/rare-diseases/familialhypercholesterolemia/ [Accessed 04/10/22]

156. Irish Heart Foundation. Atrial fibrillation. Available from: <u>https://irishheart.ie/heart-and-stroke-conditions-</u>a-z/atrial-fibrillation/ [Accessed 19/04/22]

157. Virani SS, Smith Jr SC, Stone NJ, *et al.* 2020. Secondary prevention for atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease: comparing recent US and European guidelines on dyslipidemia. *Circulation* 141(14): 1121-23

158. Global Heart Hub. Invisible nation. Available from: https://invisiblenation.globalhearthub.org/about-ascvd/ [Accessed 05/05/22]

159. OECD. 2021. *Health at a glance 2021: OECD indicators.* Paris: OECD Publishing

160. Leon MB, Smith CR, Mack M, *et al.* 2010. Transcatheter aortic-valve implantation for aortic stenosis in patients who cannot undergo surgery. *N Engl J Med* 363(17): 1597-607

161. Foroutan F, Guyatt GH, O'Brien K, *et al.* 2016. Prognosis after surgical replacement with a bioprosthetic aortic valve in patients with severe symptomatic aortic stenosis: systematic review of observational studies. *BMJ* 354: i5065

C National Institute for Prevention and Cardiovascular Health, 2023

Please cite as: Morris T, Harding E, Handcock M. 2023. Advancing a prevention agenda for cardiovascular care in Ireland: position paper. London: The Health Policy Partnership

Design and typesetting by Francesca Romano Design francescaromano.co.uk